STEEPLE BARTON PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF STEEPLE BARTON PARISH COUNCIL 

MONDAY 18 JUNE 2012
THE ALICE MARSHALL HALL, MIDDLE BARTON.

	Councillors Present:
	Janice Dyer (Chair), Andrew Henderson, Deanna Gardner, John Bews, Perry Knight, Richard Leonard, Trish Cyster


	Public:
	0


	Clerk:
	Abigail Beale



PUBLIC QUESTION TIME 
No members of the public were present. 


560
To receive apologies for absence

Apologies received from Cllr Andrea Gardner and Cllr Hudspeth.
561
Declarations of Interest
To receive declarations of interest in accordance with the council’s Code of Conduct (and section 106 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992).


No declarations were received.
562
Minutes of the last meeting 

The minutes from the meeting held on 21st May 2012 were approved and signed as an 
accurate record.

Matters arising – None.
563
Reports from District and County Councillors (Appendix A)


Nothing further was added to Cllr Hudspeth’s report (Appendix A).

Cllr Goffe (District Councillor) reported how dangerous Church Lane had become and that he 
had reported it to County Council Highways.

564
Requirement to adopt a Code of Conduct

As of 1st July it is a statutory requirement for the parish council to adopt a code of conduct.  The Oxfordshire Monitoring Officer and the District Councils in Oxfordshire are recommending that Parish Councils adopt the same code as adopted by them.


RESOLVED



THAT, Steeple Barton Parish Council would adopt the same code of conduct as that adopted by West Oxfordshire District Council.  This was proposed by Cllr Henderson and seconded by Cllr Cyster.
 

565

Update to Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment (SHLAA)


An update had been received from West Oxfordshire District Council in relation to the 
SHLAA which looks at the potential theoretical capacity for new housing within or on the 
edge of towns and villages.  A recent site submission had been received for this area which
WODC are currently assessing suitability for housing and have invited comments.  The site in 
question is the field directly behind South Street, on the left hand side of Kiddington Road as 
you leave the village.  



Cllr Dyer remarked on how surprised she was to receive this news as they had not been 
informed before about any planning for new housing.  Previous correspondence had stated 
that there was no requirement for housing developments in this area.   


Discussions were had about the unsuitability of the site, particularly in relation to rain water 
and where this would run off to, given that flooding had been an issue previously on South 
Street.  Also, the land is rising land, so surely would not be appropriate.  The additional 
traffic this would cause would also be a concern, particularly given the size of the road and 
the crossroads which would be the main point of access.  As far as the Parish Council are 
concerned, there is still no requirement for any new housing.  



RESOLVED



THAT, the clerk would write to WODC with the PC view that there is no need for extra land 
for housing - the parish has an affordable housing site and is hopeful of another one.
566
Presentation of Financial Year End to full council prior to submission to external auditors 
(Appendix B)

The RFO presented the council with the year end figures as per the internal audit. No issues 
were raised by the councillors and the appropriate annual returns form was signed by the 
Chairman.
567

Correspondence not covered elsewhere in the Agenda



Grass cutting - Holliers Crescent



A piece of parish council owned land adjacent to 39 Holliers Crescent has been cut by two 
residents for many years.  However, due to the cost of fuel they have informed the council 
that they will no longer be able to cut it and therefore it needs including into the mowing 
plan.  



Cllr Henderson confirmed that the mowing plan has never been formally documented and 
therefore really does need doing and this bit of land adding.  This could be done when the 
clerk has confirmation of what land is owned by the parish council from the Land Registry.  



RESOLVED


THAT, the clerk would get a formal quote from M&D Gardening Services for cutting this 
extra bit of land and also to check with OCC as to whether they have maps of the area that 
will help with the mowing plan.


Grass strip adjacent to 39 Holliers Crescent

A small strip of grass (PC owned) connects onto the front lawn of 39 Holliers Crescent and 
has been maintained by the property owner for years.  A question had been raised about 
whether this strip could be absorbed into the property owners land.


It was agreed that the parish Council needs to ascertain all assets before this can be 
considered.


Mirror overgrown at junction of Worton Road and North Street

Cllr Leonard agreed to cut back any overgrown branches.

Localism: Town and Parish Councils and Parish Meetings Forum – Wed 4th July


Cllr Henderson and Cllr Dyer put themselves forward to attend this forum.


RESOLVED


THAT, the clerk would book places for the two councillors.


OALC AGM 25th June


Cllr Leonard and the clerk agreed to try and attend this AGM.


Oxford Playhouse Young People’s Tent



Cllr Bews confirmed he had been in contact with Sam James from Oxford Playhouse and 
none of the proposed dates were suitable for being held at the Sports & Social Club (S&SC).  
They had talked however, about the tent coming to the S&SC on the 15th July but since that 
conversation the S&SC have a party taking place.  Cllr Bews suggested to the Chair of 
Governors who was present at the meeting about using the school to host the event.  The 
Chair of Governors said he would look into it.

Little Tiddlers request for donation.


The clerk had e-mailed Nynka Arthur about providing the accounts and a letter explaining 
the need for additional funds to help towards their rent but nothing further had been 
received at this time.
568
Matters arising and not covered elsewhere in the agenda

(a) 
Community Led Plan – Your Village, Your Say


Aimee Evans was present from Oxfordshire Rural Community Council (ORCC).  She 

explained the difference between the Neighbourhood Plan (NP) and a Community 

Led Plan (CLP). 


A Neighbourhood Plan does not need to be carried out and should only be 


considered if it is purely planning that the community wants to look at.  The NP has 

regulations associated with it and councils have to work closely with the District 


Council to fit into the statutory legislation.  A CLP covers a whole variety of items big 

and small and not just planning, and is shaped by the community.  It should outline 

what is important to the village.  Aimee explained that the most important part of 

the CLP is the consultation process.  The parish council do not necessarily get 


involved with the plan but would have a steering group that includes volunteers 


with PC presence.  



ORCC recommend a 9 step process to putting a CLP together – a leaflet was handed 

out detailing these steps and offering further advice.  Aimee also informed the 


council that funding is available from ORCC to help with the consultation process.



Aimee agreed to have a look at the leaflet that Cllr Leonard had put together on 


‘Your Village, Your Say’ and provide any feedback.  


Cllr Leonard informed the council that he had been advised by ORCC that it is likely 

to take a minimum of 1 year to complete the plan and not 6-9 months as originally 

envisaged.



Cllr Dyer asked Aimee’s advice on how to approach the plan with regards to the 


skate/bike track that the youngsters of the village would like have.  Amiee 


recommended involving the children in the consultation period and said that her 

colleague from the Oxfordshire Playing Association could provide some advice in this 

area.  She would give Cllr Leonard her colleague’s details.  
  

(b)
Affordable Housing Update, including Dashwood House


It was confirmed that District Councillor Goffe had not received any updates about 

Dashwood House.  Cllr Dyer had relayed concerns about the remaining residents at 

Dashwood House to Mr Goffe as Cllr Bews had heard from the residents that they  

were being pressed to leave the building for work to commence this autumn.  It was 

felt that the parish council should write to the landlord raising concern over the 


remaining residents and asking them to re-home them locally and not push them 

outside of the village.  It was agreed that the tenants would be approached for


feedback.


RESOLVED



THAT, Cllr Bews would approach one of the remaining residents to gather 
feedback and then the parish council would draft a letter to the landlord on behalf 
of the residents.  The parish council would involve Cllr Ian Hudspeth in the process.

(c)
Jubilee Update, including Wood Carving


Cllr Leonard confirmed that he had spoken to Mr Knight who was happy for the 
carving to take place.  Approximate costs would be £200 per day and it was 
anticipated that it would take two days.   A decision now needs to be made on what 
the tree stump will be turned into and also whether the tree would be sponsored.  
Discussions included asking the school children to come up with ideas for the design 
of the ‘Jubilee totem pole’.  It was agreed that this topic would be put onto the 
agenda for the next meeting.
(d)
18 Farriers Road update 

No further updates had been received.  The item would be put onto the agenda for 
the next meeting.
569

Circulation Folder –Any matters arising?



No matters arose.
570

Reports


(a)
School Governors report - Cllr Henderson



As the Chair of Governors was present he provided an update.  He reported that a 

recent task group had taken place and was very positive.  A financial plan had been 

submitted by him as Chair.  He also confirmed that interviews had taken place 


for Miss Steptoe’s replacement. In the next couple of weeks a Head 



Teacher/Parent/Governor’s meeting is planned.


(b)
Highways, pavements and verges



Closure of Worton Road for structural patching, 2nd July




Cllr Dyer confirmed that all businesses on Worton Road were aware of the closure.  

Councillors discussed how the road was in need of planing and not just structural 

patching which was what was happening.  




Parking issues at the school



Discussions were had about carrying out a survey of parents to understand why so 

many more cars are being used to drop/pick children up from school.  Cllr Perry 


confirmed that he had arranged a site visit with Highways to look at parking/verges 

at the school the following week and so it was decided to see what the outcome of 

that was before deciding the next course of action.  




Verge grass cutting outside the village 




A resident had raised concern about the length of the grass verge on the edge of the 

village that was affecting their vision when exiting their property onto the 


B4030.  The resident had contacted Highways at OCC to ask if the grass could be cut 

because it was Highways responsibility, however, they had not received a response.   

The resident asked if this particular piece of grass could be added to the mowing 

plan organised by the parish council.   




Cllr Henderson confirmed that this piece of grass was the responsibility of Highways 

and therefore the PC could not take responsibility because the section is past the 

30mph sign which would mean an increase in liability insurance from £5million to 

£10million.  It was agreed that OCC should be contacted to ask for the grass to 


be cut and at the same time raise concern about the pavement on the other side of 

the road which is in need of cutting/clearing.  Highways contact no. 0845 3101111.



RESOLVED



THAT, the clerk would contact OCC to ask for the grass to be cut and also 

to ask for the pavement on the right hand side of the B4030 as you leave 

the village from the Carpenter’s Arms to be cut and cleared.



(c)
Transport – The Chair




Cllr Dyer confirmed that a letter supporting the Chipping Norton bus service had 

been sent to OCC and a bit would be included in a forthcoming bulletin to ask 


residents to use it or lose it.  Cllr Dyer confirmed that the next PTR meeting was 


scheduled for 2nd July.



(d)
Sports and Social Club/Playing Fields


Cllr Bews reported that he approached the S&SC about putting a Car Parking sign in 

the club’s car park to encourage people to use this area when visiting the shop.  The 

S&SC had no objections to the sign, however, they said they would prefer to have a 

non-fixed sign otherwise they have to get planning permission.




Cllr Bews also brought up the forthcoming ROSPA inspection that was needed for 

the play equipment.  He asked if the PC would be prepared to cover this cost again 

this year.  



RESOLVED




THAT, the PC agreed to cover the cost of the inspection.  





Cllr Bews also mentioned a forthcoming August bank holiday event that the S&SC 

were putting on which would include a visit from the air ambulance.

(e)
Arts and Leisure



Nothing to report.
571
Planning applications – Cllr. Henderson

(i)
Erection of workshop unit (Class B2) for mechanical repairs (to allow extension to 

time limit) at Hopcroft Holt Service Station – no objection raised.

(ii)
43 Rectory Crescent - Erection of two storey and single storey side extension – no 

objections.

572
Finances 

(a) 
Accounts for Payment



i) 
To consider and approve accounts for payment.  (Appendix C to agenda 
     


June 2012)


ii) 
Accounts not on Appendix C submitted by 8pm on 18 June 2012




RESOLVED



THAT, all payments listed were agreed.  
573
To receive items for next agenda

Little Tiddlers

Jubilee Wood Carving/Totem Pole


18 Farriers road



Mowing map/asset map



School parking



Oxford Playhouse Young People’s Tent



Community Led Plan

574
AOB

No other business raised.
575
Date and location of next meeting 

To confirm the date of the next meeting, this is scheduled for Monday 16 July 2012 at the Alice Marshall Hall, Middle Barton at 8pm.

August Meeting – It was agreed that there would be no meeting in August.

5



  Signed .............................................


